Report on meeting of Classis Central US

of the United Reformed Churches in North America

Convening at the United Reformed Church of Wellsburg, Iowa  —  November 10-11, 2008

Classis Central US had church planting on its mind for much of its recent meeting in Wellsburg.

Convening on the evening of Monday, Nov. 10, at the URC of Wellsburg, Iowa, Classis Central US spent most of its time examining Mr. Philip Tjoelker, who has been serving a church plant in the southwest suburbs of Chicago. 

A 2004 graduate of Mid-America Reformed Seminary, Mr. Tjoelker was called to serve as a “contract pastor” by an RCA congregation in Tinley Park, Ill. However, division arose for a variety of reasons, eventually leading Mr. Tjoelker and part of the congregation to depart. They turned to Lynwood URC, requesting assistance in planting a new United Reformed Church. 

Born in Seoul, South Korea, where his parents taught at an American school for the children of missionary, military and embassy families, Mr. Tjoelker was taught to cherish the faith from his earliest years. He spent most of his childhood in Lynden, Wash., where he was a member of Second CRC in Lynden. He graduated from Dordt College with a major in Church Music before returning to Lynden, where he served as a deacon at the Lynden Orthodox Christian Reformed Church (now Covenant Grace Reformed Church of Lynden). 

Mr. Tjoelker and his wife, Tammy, are expecting their fourth child. He serves as a Lynwood URC elder and works as a chaplain at Providence Life (formerly Rest Haven) Christian Services. 

Concurring with the Consistory of Lynwood URC that Mr. Tjoelker had sustained his examination, classis also voted to waive the requirement for an ordination exam, should Lynwood or another church in Classis Central US extend a call to Mr. Tjoelker. 

Classis also concurred with the desire of Redeemer URC of Orange City  to organize its Sioux Center church plant as a particular congregation. 

That congregation began in February of 2007 with several families from Redeemer and two neighboring URCs. The new congregation was envisioned as a means of reaching the Dordt College community, providing a faithfully Reformed church for Dordt students unable to travel to more distant URCs in the area and for families from the community who are uncomfortable with other church options available in Sioux Center. 

In August, Rev. Bradd Nymeyer accepted a call from Redeemer URC to pastor the Sioux Center congregation. Formerly of the Phoenix United Reformed Church, Rev. Nymeyer was installed in Sioux Center on Sept. 18. 

The congregation has grown to comprise 18 families, which include 69 members; and several other families are expected to join in the near future. The group has been financially independent since January 2008. 

Rev. Nymeyer said they anticipate officially organizing the church plant on Sunday, Nov. 16, with the ordination and installation of elders and deacons. He will be installed as minister of Sioux Center United Reformed Church on Nov. 23 (D.V.). 

Even as they rejoiced at the growth of the Sioux Center group, classis delegates were hearing about how God is blessing – and challenging – the church plants in other parts of its region. 

Delegates from Cornerstone URC of Sanborn, Iowa, provided an update on the proposed work in Prinsburg, Minn., noting that they hope to call a minister and begin worship in the very near future. 

Rev. Phil Grotenhuis offered an update on the work in Springfield, Mo., noting how God is blessing its members with spiritual growth. He requested the continued prayers and support of the churches. 

And Rev. Spencer Aalsburg brought an update and, on behalf of the Hills URC Consistory, sought advice from classis concerning the church plant in Sioux Falls, S.D. That work has experienced a number of challenges in recent months, yet it could offer great opportunities for missionary outreach. 

Turning its attention to overtures, classis approved seven changes to its Rules of Procedure. The amendments, brought by the Consistory of Hills URC, were aimed at helping to clarify existing rules and to codify some of the classis’ procedures with regard to examinations. 

A second overture from Hills URC requested clarification for the whole federation. Several synods have found it beneficial to appoint study committees and to adopt statements clarifying points of doctrine or offering pastoral advice to the churches. However, there has been widespread debate about the significance and authority of such statements and of the conclusions of study committees. 

This overture seeks to clarify the status of such statements and conclusions by adopting a series of definitions, to be incorporated into the Regulations for Synodical Procedure. In adopting this overture, classis agreed to send it on to Synod London 2010 for consideration by the delegates of that assembly. 

Classis declined to act on a third overture which would have split the classis. Brought by Doon URC, this overture sought to overture Synod London 2010 to separate Classis Central US into an eastern classis and a western classis. This request was based in part on a desire for the western churches to focus more on “community building” during classis meetings, and in part on a perceived inequality of meeting locations. The bulk of the meetings in recent years have been held on the eastern side of classis. 

After discussing this proposal for a time, delegates agreed to table the overture indefinitely, thereby removing it from consideration. 

Classis also was blessed to receive greetings from Rev. Harvey Opp, pastor of Peace Reformed Church of Garner, Iowa. Attending as a fraternal delegate from the Covenant East Classis of the RCUS, Rev. Opp offered words of encouragement to the brothers, pointing out our unity in the faith and in the defense of God’s truth. 

In other business, Classis reappointed Rev. Doug Barnes to a second term as stated clerk, appointed Rev. Bradd Nymeyer as church visitor for the western side of classis, and appointed Elder Marv Hoogland of Redeemer URC (Orange City) as alternate church visitor for the west. 

The next meeting of Classis Central US has been scheduled for Tuesday and Wednesday, July 14-15, 2009. The Consistory of Faith URC in Beecher, Ill., is the convening consistory. 

Classis wishes to express its sincere appreciation to the URC of Wellsburg for its gracious hospitality; to the Consistory in Wellsburg for its work in preparing for this meeting; and to Rev. Talman Wagenmaker and Rev. Harold Miller for serving as chairman and vice-chairman, respectively. 

For further information, contact Rev. Doug Barnes, pastor of Hills URC & Stated Clerk of Classis, 
by telephone at 507-962-3254 or via e-mail at hillsurc@alliancecom.net

